CABINET

MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT on Wednesday, 18 December 2019 from 7.00pm - 7.53pm.

PRESENT: Councillors Mike Baldock (Vice-Chairman), Monique Bonney, Angela Harrison, Ben J Martin, Richard Palmer, Roger Truelove (Chairman) and Tim Valentine.

OFFICERS PRESENT: Simon Algar, Billy Attaway, Jayne Bolas, David Clifford, Charlotte Hudson, Kellie MacKenzie, Kieren Mansfield, Nick Vickers, Emma Wiggins and Phil Wilson.

DEPUTY CABINET MEMBERS: Councillors Derek Carnell, Alastair Gould, Julian Saunders, Sarah Stephen, Eddie Thomas and Ghlin Whelan.

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Councillors Cameron Beart, Steve Davey, Tim Gibson, Alan Horton, David Simmons and Paul Stephen.

APOLOGY: Councillor Hannah Perkin.

398 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman outlined the emergency evacuation procedure.

399 MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 30 October 2019 (Minute Nos. 328 – 337) were taken as read, approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

400 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Ben Martin declared a non-pecuniary interest in respect of Appendix II to item 5 (Medium Term Financial Plan and 2020/21 Budget) as he was a Trustee of Faversham Pools.

Part A Minutes for recommendation to Council

401 MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN AND 2020/21 BUDGET

The Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance introduced the report which set out the draft 2020/21 revenue and capital budgets and the draft Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP).

The Cabinet Member reported that the base budget was constricted but that there was the possibility of some expansion from the reserves, although the Council would need to be prudent with its spending. The Cabinet Member further reported that there was uncertainty around the amount of government funding that would be

available with regard to business rates and that the New Homes Bonus funding would be lost.

The Cabinet Member spoke about the pressure on the budget with regard to combatting homelessness in the Borough, and that Members were asked to agree £10m borrowing facility to support affordable housing initiatives.

The Cabinet Member referred to the final sentence of paragraph 2.5 of the Committee report, which referred to £800k previously allocated to support M2 Junction 5 improvements. The Cabinet Member explained that this money would not be used to fund those improvements but would be used to support the Council's priorities for the Borough. He considered it disproportionate of Kent County Council (KCC) to ask the local authority to fund this as highway improvements were the responsibility of KCC and no firm agreement had been made to do so.

The Cabinet Member proposed the recommendations outlined in the report, and moved the following amendment by addition of a fourth recommendation:

That Members confirm the £800k previously allocated to support M2 Junction 5 improvements be now used to help achieve Council priorities. This was seconded by the Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning. On being put to the vote the recommendation was agreed.

The Cabinet Member for Housing considered that the £10m to support affordable housing initiatives was fairly low compared to the amount other local authorities were borrowing. He considered this was a prudent strategy, and that the Council would be lobbying Government for long-term funding for housing.

Recommendations:

- (1) That the draft 2020/21 revenue and capital budgets be endorsed.
- (2) That the Medium Term Financial Plan be endorsed.
- (3) That £10m of borrowing facility be allocated to support affordable housing initiatives.
- (4) That the £800k previously allocated to support M2 Junction 5 improvements be now used to help achieve Council priorities.

Part B Minutes for Decision by Cabinet

402 FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT REPORT APRIL TO SEPTEMBER 2019

The Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance introduced the report which set-out the revenue and capital projected outturn position for 2019/20 as at the end of September 2019. The total revenue underspend was £5,000 and the capital expenditure was £8,853,740. The Cabinet Member gave an overview of the report and proposed the recommendations.

The Cabinet Member spoke about the transfer of £500,000 from the general reserve to the Communities Fund, and the transfer of £250,000 from the Kent Pool Economic Development Reserve to the Heritage Strategy and that these were key areas of development for the Council. He spoke about the Capital Variances on page 38 of the report and welcomed the capital investments from capital receipts rather than from the Communities Fund.

Resolved:

(1) That the projected revenue underspend on services of £5,000 (Table 1 refers) be noted.

- (2) That the transfer of £500,000 from the General Reserve to the Communities Fund as detailed in paragraph 3.12 be approved.
- (3) That the transfer of £250,000 from the Kent Pool Economic Development Reserve to the Heritage Strategy as detailed in paragraph 3.17 be approved.
- (4) That the capital expenditure of £8,853,740 to end of September 2019 (paragraph 3.19 and Appendix I Table 2 refers) be noted.
- (5) That the capital variances and their funding as detailed in paragraph 3.22 and Appendix I Table 2 be approved.

403 CCTV CONTROL MOVE AND SYSTEM UPGRADE CONTRACT AWARD

The Cabinet Member for Regeneration introduced the report which sought approval for the award of the Contract for the CCTV control room move and system upgrade, which also included ongoing maintenance of the system, for up-to 5 years. The Cabinet Member gave an overview of the report and proposed the recommendation.

The Cabinet Member reported that wi-fi would not be provided.

In response to a query from a Member, the Head of Housing, Economy and Community confirmed that due diligence had been carried out on all the contractors that had tendered. She also confirmed that a specialist on the panel of assessment had confirmed that DSSL Security Ltd met all the technical elements required. Positive references on their work had been received.

Resolved:

(1) That the appointment of DSSL Security Ltd as the supplier for the CCTV Control Room Move and System Upgrade from the 16 January 2020 for a period of 3 years with the option to extend by a further 2 years be approved.

404 AGREEMENT TO TAKE BOROUGH-WIDE HERITAGE STRATEGY OUT TO PUBLIC CONSULTATION

The Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning introduced the report to agree the draft Swale Borough-wide Heritage Strategy and its accompanying (3 year period) Draft Action Plan for public consultation purposes. The Cabinet Member drew attention to a typographical error in paragraph 5.1 of the report, and stated that the public consultation exercise was for **6** weeks not 7 weeks as stated.

The Cabinet Member stated that the Borough had a range of heritage assets including 1,400 listed buildings, 4 registered parks and gardens, 22 scheduled monuments, 50 conservation areas, and many archaeologically important sites. He explained that the Heritage Strategy would greatly assist the Council in protecting and conserving those heritage assets, which would also help with the development of tourism in the Borough. The Cabinet Member also spoke about the importance of public engagement on the Strategy. He thanked the Conservation and Design

Manager for his work on the document, and proposed the recommendation in the report.

The Conservation and Design Manager explained that the Heritage Strategy would also support the Council in ensuring it had a sound Local Plan, and would assist in the positive regeneration of neglected areas of the Borough.

Members fully endorsed and supported the document for public consultation.

The Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance moved the following amendment by way of an additional recommendation: That Councillor Mike Baldock (Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning) be Heritage Champion for the Borough of Swale. This was seconded by the Cabinet Member for Economy and Property.

A Member considered that the proposed 6 week consultation should be over a longer period given that it commenced within the festive period. The Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning assured the Member that they would push hard to promote the consultation early in January 2020.

Resolved:

- (1) That the draft Heritage Strategy and associated Action Plan be agreed for public consultation.
- (2) That Councillor Mike Baldock (Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning) be Heritage Champion for the Borough of Swale.

405 LORRY PARKING IN THE BOROUGH

The Cabinet Member for Economy and Property introduced the report which restated the scale and extent of the problem of lorry parking in the Borough, and considered whether the Council should continue to engage with partners, in respect of identifying potential options for lorry parking. The Member proposed the recommendations.

The Cabinet Member spoke about the pilot enforcement scheme in Ashford which had now concluded, and considered that a county-wide scheme was required. She explained that resolving the problem was a priority of Swale Council and considered that lobbying central Government for a solution was the way forward.

The Economy and Community Services Manager considered that enforcement and lorry parking were symbiotic, but really it was a Secretary of State issue.

A Member agreed that it was a county-wide issue but given the problems of lorry parking in Swale asked that it remained as a high priority for the Council.

The Cabinet Member for Economy and Property explained that she would be happy to draft a cross-party letter to the Secretary of State asking for a Kent Wide Scheme. The Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance suggested a way forward may be to put in a motion to the Secretary of State.

A Member welcomed the report, and in particular recommendation (2). He considered a lorry park close to Brenley Corner at this time could have an adverse impact on potential improvements to Junction 7 of the M2.

Resolved:

(1) That the Council maintains its dialogue with the Highway Authorities and other relevant stakeholders to help develop a set of actions to help address lorry parking in the Borough, but would wish to see this come forward as part of a wider strategy for Kent.

(2) That the Council will not pursue any specific proposals to identify a site for lorry parking close to Brenley Corner.

406 RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LOCAL PLAN PANEL HELD ON 27 NOVEMBER 2019

Cabinet considered the recommendations from the Local Plan Panel meeting on 27 November 2019 which were tabled.

Resolved:

(1) That the recommendations in Minute Nos. 378, 379, 380, 381 and 382 be agreed.

Chairman

Copies of this document are available on the Council website http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your request please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 417850.

All Minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel